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Decision of the Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an Administrative Law Judge’s

opinion filed October 7, 2002.  The Administrative Law Judge

found, “The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that the medical treatment she has pursued after

July 28, 1999 was reasonable and necessary and was a

compensable consequence of her slip and fall incident on

April 8, 1999.”  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission reverses the opinion of the

Administrative Law Judge.    
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I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that Virgie Harvey, age 45,

sustained a compensable injury on April 8, 1999.  Ms. Harvey

testified that she slipped in water and fell over a guard

rail, landing on her right hip.  The claimant received

emergency medical treatment. The claimant stated in the

emergency room that she had tripped over a pole and hurt her

right hip and thigh.  An x-ray of the right hip taken April

8, 1999 was “negative for bony injury or other bony

abnormality.”  The emergency physician’s diagnosis appears

to have been “muscle pain.”  

The claimant was referred to Dr. James L. Schrantz, an

orthopaedic surgeon, who saw the claimant on May 12, 1999:

She was injured a month ago at work, 4-8-99, when
she fell over a guard rail and landed on her right
side....Her pain seems to be mainly in the
posterior aspect of her right thigh in the mid
muscle mass.  There is no defect in the muscle.  I
feel no hematoma.  The muscle, however, is
exquisitely tender....

I am going to ask for a bone scan to look at this
femoral head as that is the only complication of
this injury that I can consider could be
aggravating her symptoms....  

A bone scan was performed in June 1999, and Dr.

Schrantz reported on July 14, 1999:

Ms. Virgie Harvey has been seen for the pain in
the right hip and buttock sustained in a fall
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April 8, 1999.  She had what appears to be normal
x-rays at that time, but because of the nature of
her pain a bone scan was obtained.  The bone scan
has shown aseptic necrosis of the right hip in a
healing phase.  There may have been an occult
fracture through this as a result of her injury. 
This bone scan was done five weeks out from her
injury and one cannot state with certainty that
the injury did not cause this....She has now
undergone on 6-4-99 a MRI of her hips which 
revealed avascular necrosis in a healing phase in
the right hip.  The left hip is also abnormal and
appears to be undergoing an aseptic necrosis. 
With this occurring in both hips, we will go ahead
and do a hemoglobin electrophoresis on her looking
for other risk factors for an aseptic
necrosis....The x-rays obtained today are now
abnormal showing significant changes in the right
femoral head and an early change in the left
femoral head.  

I cannot state with certainty that this is not the
result of her fall.  This would be an unusual
presentation....

The respondents controverted further benefits after

July 28, 1999.    

The record indicates that Dr. Schrantz continued to

attempt a number of conservative treatment modalities. 

After diagnosing “Aseptic necrosis of the right femoral

head,” Dr. Schrantz performed a “Bipolar hip prosthesis,

right” on May 11, 2001.  

Dr. Schrantz wrote to the claimant’s attorney on June

12, 2001:

It has been my opinion that Ms. Harvey’s aseptic
necrosis of the femoral head was not work related. 
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I attempted to correlate my opinion with that of
the radiologist dealing with particularly the
interpretation of the MRI history that she fell 4-
8-99 at work.  We first saw her 5-12-99, 34 days
post injury.  A bone scan was obtained five days
later, approaching six weeks post injury.  The
interpretation at that time was an aseptic
necrosis in the healing phase vs occult fracture,
vs severe osteoarthritic change.  A bone scan does
not visualize the bone, but any of these injuries
could cause a bone scan to be hot.  To attempt to
document exactly what was going on, an MRI was
obtained and it was interpreted as a stage III or
IV avascular necrosis of the right hip vs stage I
or II on the left side that is, that the right
side was further advanced than the left.  Her left
hip has continued to give her absolutely no
difficulty, her right one to developing a classic
aseptic necrosis manner.  Speaking with Dr.
Hackler at St. Bernards Radiology Department and
after he consulted with other of the radiologists,
the opinion of the Radiology Department is that
the amount of marrow edema on the MRI at that time
is compatible with a lesion that is in the 
neighborhood of six weeks old and certainly less
than three months old.  With that opinion, I
cannot state with any certainty that this is not a
work related injury and, in fact, time suggests
that it very well may be.  

Dr. Schrantz wrote on August 21, 2001 that the claimant

could return to restricted work.  

Dr. Schrantz wrote to the respondents’ attorney on

January 29, 2002:

My initial impression that is documented in her
records was that the studies suggested that her
aseptic necrosis preceded her injury of April 8,
1999.  After discussing this further with the
radiology staff at St. Bernards Hospital and their
interpretation of aging, I believe that with a
reasonable degree of medical certainty that Ms.
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Harvey’s aseptic necrosis began on or about April
8, 1999 and is probably related to her accident. 
The surgical procedure was carried out for the
consequences of the aseptic necrosis which was
most likely the result of that injury.  

Ms. Harvey claimed entitlement to additional worker’s

compensation.  The claimant contended that she was entitled

to additional medical treatment.  The claimant contended

that she was entitled to additional temporary total

disability compensation from July 28, 1999 until a date to

be determined.  The respondents contended that they had paid

all benefits for which the claimant was entitled.  The

respondents contended that additional medical treatment was

not reasonably necessary.  The respondents contended that

the claimant had sustained a temporary aggravation of a pre-

existing condition, avascular necrosis.

The respondents’ attorney examined Dr. Schrantz at a

deposition taken March 11, 2002:

Q.  Can you just give us your definition of
avascular necrosis, Doctor?

A.  It’s a situation that arises from a number of
different causes where there’s a loss of blood
supply to the femoral head.  The bone dies and
then undergoes a natural history that may include
collapse.  

Q.  That’s what happened in this case to Ms.
Harvey on the right.  Is that right, sir?

A.  That’s correct....
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Q.  You made the diagnosis of avascular necrosis
for both the right hip and the left hip, didn’t
you, Doctor?

A.  Actually I didn’t make that diagnosis just out
of the clear blue.  A bone scan was obtained and
then an MRI....

Q.  We do have by all accounts a trauma on the
right side and an MRI of avascular necrosis on
both sides.  Is that fair, sir?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  That’s not inconsistent with what you’ve seen
before, in that many times avascular necrosis can
be idiopathic in nature.  You just don’t know what
caused the condition?

A.  That’s true....

Q.  Doctor, do you have any opinion as to the
cause of the avascular necrosis of the left hip?

A.  If she was in a tumultuous fall where she went
over a guardrail and wherever else, she may very
well have jerked this hip around, something of
this sort.  I would not normally think that
actually hitting the hip with a big hammer would
be the thing.  It would not necessarily be the
landing on the hip that would have caused it as
much as it was the jerking around on the hip in
the process of going from upright to landing on
the ground....

Q.  Isn’t it possible that there could be another
cause other than trauma for the right hip as well
as the left hip?

A.  Certainly that was my initial impression.  I
thought the fact that you have bilateral aseptic
necrosis of the hip pretty much puts it in an
idiopathic category, one of those it was going to
happen anyway....
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Q.  Assuming that Ms. Harvey did not have trauma
to her left hip, isn’t it possible that both her
right and left hips could be idiopathic in nature?

A.  Yes, that’s true.  

Q.  Isn’t it also possible that Ms. Harvey could
have had avascular necrosis of the right hip even
if this trauma had never occurred?

A.  Certainly that’s true....

Q.  If in fact she didn’t have any trauma to the
left hip, that would affect your opinion, wouldn’t
it, Doctor, as to whether or not the avascular
necrosis of the right hip is related to the April
8, 1999 fall?

A.  Well, I don’t know that anybody has ever
documented how much trauma it requires to develop
an aseptic necrosis.  I will say that I have never
seen an aseptic necrosis that I’m aware of that
occurred from a fall....

Q.  You’ve never seen avascular necrosis from a
fall?

A.  No....For no other injury, no fracture or no
dislocation, I will say I have never seen an
aseptic necrosis related to a fall....

Q.  As far as you’re concerned based on your own
experience, you can’t state with a reasonable
degree of medical certainty what the cause is.  Is
that right, Dr. Schrantz?

A.  That’s true.  

The claimant’s attorney cross-examined Dr. Schrantz:

Q.  It was my understanding that after you
discussed the situation with Dr. Phillips that you
dated the onset about the time of the fall.  Is
that right?
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A.  This was a discussion with Dr. Hackler and not
with Dr. Phillips.  His feeling at that point was
that this was very compatible with a several-
month-old lesion.

Q.  Which would be?

A.  To an older lesion.  Maybe I didn’t make that
clear.

Q.  Okay.  You’re talking about aggravating
something that was already there?

A.  No, not necessarily aggravating something that
was already there.  If she had fallen and we had
found a cancer in this bone, would that have
caused the cancer?  Well, the answer is no.  And
not necessarily that this aggravated it at all. 
It led to the discovery of it.  Was it the cause
of it?  Nobody knows the answer.  We can go around
this and around this and around this, but nobody
knows the answer.  We have no test that will give
us the answer.  The only way to have known for any
certainty at all the answer to both of your
questions is to have a bone scan the day that she
was hurt or the day before she was hurt.  

Q.  In this case, what I’m getting at is the
claimant had an injury and had immediate pain,
severe pain to the right hip.  Regardless of when
that aseptic necrosis started in the right hip or
whether or not this accident in and of itself
caused that, could you say within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty without a doubt that
the fall at least aggravated that?

A.  Okay.  I’ll buy into that, yes....

Q.  But in this case, her symptoms began with the
fall at work.  Is that right?

A.  Right, which suggested that it was six months
old at the time she took the fall for her to
persist in having that pain that was unrelenting. 
That’s not an exact answer, and I know that it’s
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not the answer you want to hear.  It’s the answer
that Mr. Murphy wants to hear, but it’s no more
realistically proving his point than it is your
point.

Q.  Again, I think what you’re saying is as far as
the absolute cause of aseptic necrosis, nobody
knows.

A.  And the cause of hers, nobody knows.  

  The parties deposed Dr. John K. Phillips, a diagnostic

radiologist, on July 3, 2002.  The respondents’ attorney

queried Dr. Phillips:

Q.  What diagnosis did you make following your
review of the MRI on 6/4/99?

A.  Ms. Harvey - her MRI was relatively classic
for avascular necrosis, and the process was
present in both hips.  

Q.  And I think your report mentions that it’s
more pronounced in the right hip versus the left
hip?

A.  Let me review that again.  Yes.  If I remember
correctly there was more pronounced edema on the
right.  That might suggest that that was a more
acute or severe process.  The staging of AVN is
rather controversial and I don’t pretend to be an
expert in the staging of avascular necrosis.  And
there’s several different methods to do that.  It
is extremely difficult to determine the temporal
sequence of the changes that - that goes on in
avascular necrosis....

Q.  Can you tell us, from your review of the MRI,
if there is objective medical evidence that can
lead you to an opinion that can be stated with a
reasonable degree of medical certainty as to what
caused Mr. Harvey’s avascular necrosis?
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A.  The - there are many potential causes of
avascular necrosis.  The review of any standard
orthopedic or radiologic text book will list
several things that can cause it.  It can be
idiopathic, meaning that the cause is unknown; it
can be due to systemic disease such as sickle cell
disease, even alcoholism, each Caisson’s disease,
which is from a condition divers get.  And then it
can be due to some form of trauma....

The fact that it is bilateral in her case would
militate in favor of some systemic process causing
the problem.  We don’t generally see trauma cause
avascular necrosis in both hips.  That would be a
bit unusual unless you knew that both hips had
been fractured in the past or something like that.
And there was nothing on the MRI to suggest
that....

Q.  And so in this case, you may or may not have
any reason to know that the - Ms. Harvey, the
claimant, claims that she either slipped or
tripped and fell on her right hip at work and did
not experience a fracture.  Can you state to a
reasonable degree of medical certainty whether or
not that injury would cause bilateral avascular
necrosis?

A.  I think that would be very unlikely.  

Dr. Phillips agreed with the claimant’s attorney that

Dr. Schrantz was “an extremely qualified orthopedic

surgeon.”  The claimant’s attorney asked Dr. Phillips:

Q.  So you would defer to him with respect to -
his opinion with respect to the etiology of
whatever what’s wrong with Virgie Harvey.  Is that
a fair statement?

A.  Yes, sir.  I would.  
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After a hearing before the Commission, the

Administrative Law Judge found that the medical treatment

sought by the claimant after July 28, 1999 was reasonably

necessary.  The Administrative Law Judge determined that the

claimant’s compensable injury had aggravated a pre-existing

condition.  Therefore, the  Administrative Law Judge found

that the respondents were liable for medical treatment and

temporary total disability compensation.  The respondents

appeal to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a) states that the employer

must promptly provide for an injured employee such medical

treatment as may be reasonably necessary in connection with

the injury received by the employee.  The claimant must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that medical

treatment is reasonably necessary in connection with her

compensable injury.  Dalton v. Allen Eng’g Co., 66 Ark. App.

201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Ark. Dept. of Correction v. Holybee, 46 Ark.

App. 232, 878 S.W.2d 420 (1994).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission reverses the

Administrative Law Judge’s finding that the medical
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treatment sought by the claimant after July 28, 1999 was

reasonably necessary in connection with the claimant’s

compensable injury.  The claimant fell over a guard rail and

landed on her right hip on April 8, 1999, which accident the

respondents accepted as compensable.  The claimant began

treating with Dr. Schrantz in May 1999.  Dr. Schrantz

reviewed a bone scan taken in May 1999, and he wrote in July

1999, “The bone scan has shown aseptic necrosis of the right

hip in a healing phase.”  Dr. Schrantz further found, “The

x-rays obtained today are now abnormal showing significant

changes in the right femoral head and an early change in the

left femoral head.”  The respondents controverted additional

benefits after July 28, 1999.

Causal connection is generally a matter of inference,

and possibilities may play a proper and important role in

establishing that relationship.  Osmose Wood Preserving v.

Jones, 40 Ark. App. 190, 843 S.W.2d 875 (1992).  The

determination of whether a causal connection exists is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Jeter v. B.R. McGinty

Mechanical, 62 Ark. App. 53, 968 S.W.2d 645 (1998).  In the

present matter, we find that the claimant failed to prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that there was a causal

connection between the claimant’s injury and her treatment
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after July 28, 1999.  Dr. Schrantz could not conclusively

testify that there was such a causal connection.    

In a letter to the claimant’s attorney dated June 12,

2001, Dr. Schrantz indicated, “It has been my opinion that

Ms. Harvey’s aseptic necrosis of the femoral head was not

work related.”  But in the same correspondence, Dr. Schrantz

also wrote, “I cannot state with any certainty that this is

not a work related injury and, in fact, time suggests that

it very well may be.”  Dr. Schrantz wrote to the

respondents’ attorney in January 2002 and stated, “I believe

that with a reasonable degree of medical certainty that Ms.

Harvey’s aseptic necrosis began on or about April 8, 1999

and is probably related to her accident.  The surgical

procedure was carried out for the consequences of the

aseptic necrosis which was most likely the result of that

injury.”  

The Full Commission reverses the Administrative Law

Judge’s determination that medical treatment provided by Dr.

Schrantz was reasonably necessary in connection with the

claimant’s compensable injury.  We note that Dr. Schrantz

altered his causation opinion at deposition, appearing to

agree more with the respondents’ attorney on lack of causal

connection.  However, Dr. Schrantz also agreed with the
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suggestion by claimant’s counsel that the compensable injury

“at least aggravated” the claimant’s condition.  The

Commission’s authority to resolve conflicting evidence also

extends to medical testimony.  Maverick Transp. v. Buzzard,

69 Ark. App. 128, 10 S.W.3d 467 (2000).  In the present

matter, the Commission finds that because of the conflict

which was contained within the testimony of Dr. Schrantz,

the claimant has not shown, with a reasonable degree of

medical certainty, that the additional medical treatment is

warranted.   This is further borne out by the other medical

evidence of record, including the opinion of Dr. Phillips, 

who opined that the described injury does not usually cause

aseptic necrosis.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant failed to prove that

medical treatment from Dr. Schrantz was reasonably

necessary.  We therefore reverse the Administrative Law

Judge’s finding that medical treatment sought by the

claimant after July 28, 1999 was reasonably necessary and

causally related to the compensable injury.  The Full

Commission also reverses the Administrative Law Judge’s

finding that the claimant proved entitlement to temporary
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total disability compensation “for three weeks in early 1999

and from May 11, 2001 through August 21, 2001.”  

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

______________________________
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

______________________________
JOE E. YATES, Commissioner 

Commissioner Turner dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the opinion of

the Commission reversing the Administrative Law Judge’s

award of benefits.  In my opinion, claimant has met her

burden of proving by a preponderance of the evidence that

she is entitled to additional benefits. 

There has never been a requirement that medical

opinions must be stated conclusively, decisively, or in

other words, without doubt.  Respondent repeatedly

emphasizes Dr. Schrantz’s inability to opine with any

certainty whether claimant’s admittedly work-related fall

caused the avascular necrosis of the femoral head of

claimant’s right hip.  Respondent’s argument misses the

point.  The question is not necessarily whether the fall

caused the avascular necrosis as opposed to aggravating it. 
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Dr. Schrantz had no problem opining that the fall aggravated 

preexisting avascular necrosis.  

A preexisting disease or condition does not

disqualify a claim, if the employment aggravated,

accelerated, or combined with the condition to produce the

death or disability for which compensation is sought. 

Conway Convalescent Center v. Murphree, 266 Ark. 985, 588

S.W.2d 462 (Ark. App. 1979).  In other words, the employer

takes the employee as he finds him.  Id.  Further, “[w]hen

an industrial injury precipitates a disability from a latent

prior condition, such as heart disease, cancer, back

disease, and the like, the entire disability is

compensable.”  Id. 

Even respondent acknowledges that the fall

aggravated claimant’s preexisting condition, although it

argues that the aggravation was temporary.  However, prior

to the work-related fall, claimant had experienced no

symptoms in, or injuries or treatment to, either hip. 

Following this accident, claimant had immediate and

unrelenting pain in her right hip.  In my opinion, the work-

related accident aggravated claimant’s latent, asymptomatic

avascular necrosis and precipitated or accelerated her
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disability and need for treatment.  Accordingly, I find that

claimant is entitled to additional benefits.  

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent.

_______________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner


